
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 7, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

1)
Acknowledgements 

a)
Jamestown Police Department Promotions

i)
Sergeant Angela Deneault promoted to the rank of Lieutenant

ii)
Officer Jason Hopkins promoted to the rank of Sergeant 

Town Council President Schnack administers the Oath of Office.  Police Chief Tighe references the education, training, awards, acknowledgements and commendations for Lieutenant Deneault and Sergeant Hopkins.  Mrs. Hopkins is given the honor of pinning the Sergeant’s badge on her husband.  Mr. Deneault is given the honor of pinning the Lieutenant’s badge on his wife.  Town Administrator Bruce Keiser reads the Certificates of Promotion for Lieutenant Deneault (first female Lieutenant for the Jamestown Police Department) and Sergeant Hopkins, with congratulations from the Town of Jamestown.  (Applause) 
2)
Presentation

a)
Washington County Regional Planning Council re: Update of Energy Program and Participation Agreement by Executive Director Jeff Broadhead and Program Coordinator Maura Sayre. Also in attendance is Energy Project Analyst Rachel Ackerman. Town Administrator Keiser gave an overview of the Energy Program and Participation Agreement to date.  Jamestown received block grant funds through the Federal Government stimulus program in the amount of $62,000 for a review and audit of town and school buildings, with $50,000 of that amount for the improvements.  Through the WCRPC ten towns and seven school districts participated in a joint RFP.  There were eight respondents, and Jamestown Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin assisted with the review.  Jamestown has 253,012 square feet of public building space included in the energy audit, which will determine what types of retrofits and improvements can be made to realize future energy savings and consumption reduction.  Improvements are paid for with reduced energy costs going forward.  The Town will only be billed for audit services if we do not implement recommended energy reduction measures outlined in the audit.  

Jeff Broadhead.  Mr. Broadhead further explained that there is a condition in the audit that if no feasible improvement measures are required, there is no payment to ESCO.     The only situation where the town would be charged an audit fee is if a viable list of improvements were produced and the town did not proceed with the improvements.  As the project is covered by grant funding, no town funds are being sought for the project.    There are 160 buildings totaling 750,000,000 square feet of building space included in the joint RFP.  Smaller towns would not be able to undertake such projects on their own as the cost would be prohibitive.  Mr. Broadhead commended Justin Jobin for his efforts on the project.  He asked the Town to approve and sign the Participation Agreement as the first step to allow WCRPC to represent the town and act as the project coordinator and allow ESCO to come in and perform the audit.  Energy improvement measures will be paid for over time out of the savings realized from those improvements.  Six agreements have been signed to date.  If energy savings are not achieved, ESCO pays a shortfall amount to the towns.  

Town Council comments.  The golf course is under review, and there was discussion whether it should be taken off the audit list.  Mr. Broadhead explained the preliminary audit/walk through would help with that decision.  There is discussion of the audit and whether it covers energy production as well as conservation.  Mr. Broadhead stated the project is focused on conservation, but no limited to it.  Production measures can actually increase costs and conservation costs are far less than renewable energy costs.
The project coordination compensation outlined in the Agreement is 2% of the total project cost, with an annual fee of 5% of the cost for annual measurement and verification services provided by the contractor, which looks like 2% plus 5% for the project.  Mr. Broadhead explained the 5% is for the 3rd party engineer hired to protect our interests, and the actual expense will be very low, approximately $500 per town.  The 2% fee will be paid for with block grant funds, and it is better to have expenses rolled into the project.  If this is a larger project than expected, the 2% fee would be a windfall for us.    Justin Jobin commented on the quality of the project.  Over a period of time, the savings will cover the cost of improvements/modifications.  Mr. Broadhead commented that we may not improve on the current lighting for Town Hall, but perhaps in other older buildings.  Until improvements are identified by the consultants, we do not know the extent of required upgrades; we don’t have the information to make a decision now, but will when we have the audit.  
The schools are older buildings, and they will realize improvements.  The schools will be handled separately from the town, but the two will be evaluated together.  There was discussion of the survey schedule.  Mr. Broadhead stated the first element will be completed in late October and the total project in three months.  Mr. Broadhead, Ms. Sayre and Ms. Ackerman are thanked for coming.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to move agenda item No. XV. New Business 6) to the next agenda item to be addressed.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

6)
Approval of WCRPC Energy Program Participation Agreement and authorization for signing by Town Administrator Keiser.    

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the WCRPC Energy Program Participation Agreement and authorize signing of the document by Town Administrator Keiser.  
Discussion.  This is too rushed; we need time for further review.  It looks good, and we should move forward.  
Back to the vote on the motion.    Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.           

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to convene as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board for the Town of Jamestown at 7:51 p.m.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
1)
Request for motion that the applications listed below will be in order for hearing at a meeting of said Licensing Board on Monday, November 1, 2010 at 7:00 p.m., and advertised in the Jamestown Press for the September 30th & October 7th editions.  NOTICE: Is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following RENEWAL applications have been received by the Town Council for licenses under said Act, for the year December 1, 2010 to November 30, 2011.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to advertise in the Jamestown Press in the September 30th and October 7th editions for a public hearing to be held on November 1, 2010 to consider the following alcoholic beverage license renewal applications:  
CLASS A (PACKAGE STORE) - RETAIL
Grapes & Gourmet, Inc.

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 Ferry Wharf 

Varsha, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Wine & Spirits

30 Southwest Avenue

CLASS B – TAVERN

Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.

dba: The Bay Voyage

150 Conanicus Avenue

CLASS B – VICTUALER

Islandish, Ltd.

dba: Chopmist Charlies

40 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Oyster Bar

22 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC

dba: Narragansett Café

25 Narragansett Avenue

New England Golf Course Management, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Golf and Country Club

aka: the Caddy Shack

245 Conanicus Avenue (lower level rear)

Portuguese American Citizen’s Club

dba: Portuguese American Citizen’s Club

11 Pemberton Avenue

SeaDish, Ltd.

dba: Tricia’s Tropigrille

14 Narragansett Avenue

Slice of Heaven, Inc

dba: Slice of Heaven

32 Narragansett Avenue

Trattoria Simpatico, Inc.

dba: Trattoria Simpatico

13 Narragansett Avenue

CLASS D FULL (CLUB)

Conanicut Yacht Club

40 Bay View Drive
Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board for the Town of Jamestown at 7:57 p.m.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: No. 3) a), b), t), u), and 6) a).      
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
1)         Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
August 2, 2010 (regular meeting)

b)
August 2, 2010 (executive session) 

2)         Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

c)
Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (03/15/2010)

d)
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (07/20/2010)

e)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (07/12/2010)

f)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (07/19/2010)

g)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (07/29/2010)

h)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (08/05/2010)

i)
Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (08/12/2010)

j)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (05/11/2010)

k)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioner’s (06/30/2010)

l)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioner’s (07/14/2010) 

m)
Jamestown Juvenile Hearing Board (06/29/2010)

n)
Jamestown Juvenile Hearing Board (07/13/2010)

o)
Jamestown Juvenile Hearing Board (07/28/2010)

p)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (06/01/2010)

q)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (07/06/2010)

r)
Jamestown Planning Commission (07/07/2010)

s)
Jamestown Planning Commission (07/21/2010)

v)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (07/27/2010)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
August 2010 Calendar, amended

b)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for 08/24/2010, amended

5)
Zoning Board of Review abutter notification

a)
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing August 24, 2010 at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 p.m. to hear the following:  Application of Michael Deangeli (Elizabeth B. Brazil, owner) whose property is located at Court Street, described as Assessor’s Plat 2 Lot 62, for a variance from Article 3, Section 3.2 (District Dimensional Regulations) to build a new home with 200 ft. of frontage on a “paper street” and will be 20 ft. from the front lot line instead of the required 40 ft.  Said property is located in the RR80 zone and contains 20,000 sq.ft.  

7) 
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (04/06/2009)

b)
Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (10/05/2009)


t)
Jamestown Traffic Commission (03/10/2008)


u)
Jamestown Traffic Commission (04/23/2008)

Councilor Bowen commented on the Traffic Commission Minutes regarding parking on Narragansett Avenue.  As this is a State road, permission must be sought through RIDOT to amend any parking regulations.  The Bike Path Committee recommendation was also referenced regarding lowering of the speed limit to 25 mph for a portion of North Road, which is a State road.  These items appear later in the agenda under New Business.  

Councilor Winsor commented on the late submission of Minutes for Council approval from Boards and Commissions.  Solicitor Ruggiero commented the Minutes are approved by their respective Boards and Commissions.  As some Boards and Commissions meet infrequently, their Minutes are not approved until months later, and then forwarded to the Council for approval.  These entities are reminded regularly to submit their approved Minutes.  
6)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a)
Resolution of the Town of Narragansett re:  Opposing Unfunded Mandates and Urging the General Assembly to create a mechanism to identify actual costs for compliance with imposed mandates

Councilor Winsor referenced the Narragansett resolution opposing unfunded mandates, stated this is a good resolution, and advocated for a similar Jamestown resolution for a future agenda.  Town Administrator Keiser will research this and prepare a resolution.  Unfunded mandates are a continuing issue, and the General Assembly has been admonished for unfunded mandates and the financial burden they place on cities and towns.  This may be redundant, as an annual report on unfunded mandates and other measures have been submitted to the General Assembly.  A phone call to Narragansett to determine what prompted the resolution will be done.    

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda items 3) a), b), t), u) and 6) a).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)
Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation and collective bargaining. 

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) 
Town Administrator’s Report 

a)
Beavertail Lighthouse Visit.  No. 1) f) under Communications from the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association thanking the Town Council for their support was referenced.  They are still looking to schedule a tour of the Museum before fall sets in.  Town Council members will coordinate with the Clerk to schedule a tour date.  
b)
Police Department Staffing/Police Department Study/Police Chief.  Town Administrator Keiser stated Councilor Murphy requested this item be part of the agenda.  Police Chief Tighe’s contract expires 6/30/2011.  Jamestown is preparing an RFP for an analysis of Police Department staffing, patrols and administrative services as a prerequisite to hiring a new Police Chief.  The RFP will be ready next week, with response and approval by the 2nd meeting in October.  A time line has been prepared and the search for a new Police Chief should begin with advertising in early February, followed by review of the applicants, interviews and final selection in June 2011.  It benefits the Town to keep Chief Tighe on board until the end of his contract as there is a $50,000 savings ($37,000 salary instead of $87,000 budgeted), for review of the Police Department analysis,  and to be involved in the Police Chief search process.   
The Police Department analysis will evaluate the types of service calls received, emergency and non-emergency, with a review of management activities. Jamestown will be compared to like communities regarding current staffing necessities and other issues.   The study will assist with the Police Chief search process, how the town conducts police business, department efficiency, and will assist the new Police Chief with such issues as reassignment of officers for improved staffing, reduced staffing, and possible cost savings.  The study will pinpoint inefficiencies, help with reassignment of patrols, have a positive effect on staffing and overtime management, promote more productive Police Chief interviews, and make candidates aware of what is expected of the Police Chief in Jamestown.  The Search Committee will consist of Town Administrator Keiser, a law enforcement official from another community, and a Town Administrator from another town.  Councilor Murphy expressed concern for the eight-week period in the time line after completion of the search and prior to Chief Tighe’s leaving, in case there are negotiation issues with a new Police Chief.  Town Administrator Keiser stated we do not want too much time due to overlapping salaries.  He prefers not to have a set deadline for applications, so that good candidates are not prohibited from applying as they were not aware of the search until after the posted application deadline.  Discussion continued.   
c)
Fort Wetherill.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he is waiting for one more appraisal, which should be here tomorrow.   
d)        GZA 2nd Quarter 2010 Environmental Monitoring Report ending June 30th.  The GZA Report reflected that there we no exceedances of any State or Federal groundwater standards during the second quarterly sampling.  Councilor Winsor noted the report reflected that Methylene Chloride was detected for the first time and Dichlorodifluoromethane was detected for the second consecutive time in the sampling.   The report’s late arrival is noted.  Mr. Keiser stated the report was posted on the Town website for the last four weeks, and since the Council hasn’t met in five weeks, it was not addressed on a Council agenda until this evening.    
2)
JEMS July/August 2010 Report.  The report was referenced.
VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
1)
Communications 

a)
Letter of Weaver’s Cove Energy President Ted Gehrig re: records request for all available documents associated with the official workings of the Committee on LNG Threat 
 
b)
Letter of Weaver’s Cove Energy President Ted Gehrig re: records request follow-up inquiring why all documents cannot be provided within 10 days  

c)
Letter of RI Congressional Delegation (Senator Reed, Senator Whitehouse, Congressman Kennedy and Congressman Langevin) to FERC Chairman Jon Wellington re: Weaver’s Cove Energy proposed LNG facility  

d)
Letter of Peter French re: request for closure of America Way to heavy truck traffic

e)
Letter of South Kingstown Town Clerk Dale Holberton re: invitation to Congress of Councils

f)
Letter of Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association thanking the Jamestown Town Council for 2010 funding

g)
Letter of Attorney Gregory Benik re: Committee on LNG Threat and open meetings/executive sessions

h)
Letter of Weaver’s Cove Energy President Ted Gehrig re: documents provided in answer to 08/02/2010 records request 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communications a), b), c), d), e), f), g) and h). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1)        Request for motion to advertise for extended hours [in accordance with  RIGL §5-24-1 (a) & (b)] in the Jamestown Press in the September 30th, October 7th  & 14th editions for a public hearing on November 1, 2010:

a)
NOTICE is hereby given that there will be a public hearing by and before the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown on the 1st of November 2010 at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown, RI pursuant to §5-24-1 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956 and as amended, upon the following applications:

RENEWALS:


APPLICATION OF JAMESTOWN MIST, LLC, dba: Jamestown Mist, for renewal of additional operational hours to open at 5:00 AM for said establishment, holder of a Victualing License issued by the Town of Jamestown.  If granted, this will allow the establishment to continue to be open from 5:00 AM to 2:00 AM daily (RIGL §5-24-1 allows this establishment to be open from 6:00 a.m. until 2:00 AM without additional operating hours).

APPLICATION OF CUMBERLAND FARMS, INC., dba: Cumberland Farms Store #1108, for renewal of additional operational hours to open at 5:00 AM for said establishment, holder of a Victualing License issued by the Town of Jamestown.  If granted, this will allow the establishment to continue to be open from 5:00 AM to 2:00 AM daily (RIGL §5-24-1 allows this establishment to be open from 6:00 AM until 2:00 AM without additional operating hours).
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to advertise the renewal applications for extended hours as presented in the Jamestown Press  September 30th and October 7th editions for a public hearing on November 1, 2010 for the following establishments:      
Jamestown Mist, LLC

dba: Jamestown Mist

35 Narragansett Avenue

Plat 9 Lot 246

Cumberland Farms, Inc.

dba: Cumberland Farms Store #1108

41 North Main Road

Plat 8 Lot 626

Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications

a)
Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association


Event:

CIAA Town Hall Art Exhibit Opening

Date:

09/16/2010


Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

b)
Applicant:
Jamestown Parent Teacher Organization

Event:

4th Annual Jamestown PTO Golf Tournament 

Date:

09/18/2010


Location:
Jamestown Golf Course

c)
Applicant:
Jennifer Farrelly


Event:

Anderson/McGuirl Wedding

Date:

10/02/2010

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

d)
Applicant:
Friends of Jamestown Youth


Event:

Jamestown Family Day


Date:

10/01/2010 (rain date 10/03/2010)


Location:
Fort Getty

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the One Day Event license applications.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM

1)
Scheduled request to address.  None.

2)
Non-scheduled request to address.  None.

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Appointment:
Board of Canvassers Alternate (R)

a)
One (1) vacancy exists on the Board of Canvassers as an Alternate to 03/01/2011; if favorable appoint:
i)
Request for appointment

· Jennifer Burrows

· Melissa Burrows

· Gary Girard

Interviews were conducted this evening prior to this meeting.  All applicants were very capable.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to appoint Gary Girard to the Board of Canvassers as an Alternate to 03/01/2011.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Memorandum of Agreement re: Animal Control Services.  Mr. Keiser reported the MOA with North Kingstown was signed.  He also commented on his visit to the Potter League for Animals in Middletown and their interest in working with Jamestown.   Surprise was expressed for the low-level need to house Jamestown animals overnight.  Councilor Winsor commented on a lost dog and keeping an up-to-date listing of registered dogs with the Police Chief.  Mr. Keiser reported North Kingstown is looking to regionalize with South Kingstown for Animal Shelter services, as they (SK) are completing a $2,000,000 Animal Shelter, 60% funded by a bequest from a summer resident.  The SK Animal Shelter receives $48,000 annually in donations.    
2)
Request of Harbor Commission re: Town Engineer to prepare formal bid for repairs to Fort Getty Boat Ramp (extend 70 ft. seaward from original starting point, using pre-cast articulated blocks).  Harbor Management Commission Chair Michael DeAngeli explained what is needed and displayed photographs.  He explained the precast block, the procedure to follow for installation, and how this will work.  This is the best solution, requires the least amount of maintenance, and can be completed for approximately $110,000 including engineering, permitting and construction, per Town Engineer Mike Gray.    
3)
Request of Harbor Commission re: Supply half of the cost from Fort Getty Master Plan Budget.  Mr. DeAngeli referenced use of these funds for the repairs to the boat ramp as the money is available and the project can be completed this fiscal year.  There is $350,000 in the Capital Improvements account for Fort Getty.  Councilor Bowen commented on the project, agreed the town should use Fort Getty funds, and stated he fully supports this.  The boat ramp brings in $13,000 to $14,000 per year from Fort Getty.  Other comments were the construction is good, this is a good first stage, and this is a good plan.  This is a very sensitive area and dredging is not a good alternative and is also too expensive.  This alternative is reasonable, doable, affordable, will solve the problem, and is an extension of what is already there.  Discussion continued.  

The vote should include proceeding with the RFP process and approving use of funds from the Fort Getty Master Plan Budget for half of the cost.  The Harbor Commission does not have the funding to complete the renovation.  Per Mike Gray, the project should be completed in the spring.  The Council agreed in principal.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to approve use of up to 50% of the cost of repairs to the Fort Getty Boat Ramp extending it 70 ft. with pre-cast articulated blocks using funds from the Fort Getty Master Plan Budget (once the figure is known) and approve the formal bid and concept.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4)
Harbor Management Plan and Ordinance Amendments.  Mr. DeAngeli stated this is a little premature, the Harbor Commission is meeting tomorrow evening to discuss this, and he asks for a continuation, so that they can sit down with the Council to discuss further at a meeting.   
5)
Wind Turbine Siting Consulting Services.  Town Administrator Keiser reported on the project and ARRA monies.  He had hoped to have all the cost proposals and should receive the last one by tomorrow.  This will be reviewed at the work session next Tuesday.  Up to $5,000 was allocated for a financial analysis for the Taylor Point wind turbine.  Discussion followed regarding cost benefits of funding with ARRA monies, other options available to our community, and tax benefits.  More information should be available for next week’s meeting.  Static images as well as a simulated video view of a driver from the bridge will be produced.  The town should have at least two bids and the cost should be under $10,000.  Town residents need to know what this will look like.  Discussion of a viewing tower at the wind turbine followed.  

Conservation Commission Chair Chris Powell’s recommendation for an Environmental Impact Statement is referenced and discussed.
6)
LNG Resolution.  Committee on LNG Threat Chair Dan Wright is in attendance and gives an overview of the Resolution proposed and the process by which they chose the final version.  He referenced the Committee on LNG Threat research and conversations with Save the Bay, Conservation Law Foundation and the LNG Working Group.  The Committee produced a Resolution they feel best represents Jamestown and have it before the Town Council this evening for adoption and signing prior to tomorrow’s Congress of Councils.  Council members received a copy of the proposed Resolution prior to this evening’s meeting.  The prior Resolution adopted by the Town Council, No. 2010-003, was referenced.  
Councilor Winsor stated the LNG Working Group asked cities and towns to prepare an LNG Resolution, and upon adoption, forward it to them to be kept on file with the LNG Working Group.  The Resolutions on file from Block Island to Fall River are referenced.  This Resolution is very close to the LNG Working Group resolution.  If adopted, it will be sent to FERC, our Congressional delegation and presented at the Congress of Councils.    As the host community it was felt we should have a Resolution to put forward.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adopt and sign the Resolution and forward it to FERC, our Federal delegation and to the LNG Working Group as another town resolution against the Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor stated this Resolution is 99.2% of the LNG Working Group Resolution and she is grateful for the hard work of the Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat and thanked the LNG Working Group for their efforts to date.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.      
XV. NEW BUSINESS

1)
Narragansett Avenue re: Extension of two-hour parking from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. as recommended by the Jamestown Traffic Commission (04/23/2008) and RIDOT/State Traffic Commission  approval.  Town Administrator Keiser reported this was referenced earlier by Councilor Bowen.  It was recommended in 2008 and not adopted by the Town Council at that time.  As Narragansett Avenue is a State road, this requires State Traffic Commission review and approval.  The Chamber of Commerce is in favor of this as well.  This will improve the flow of traffic around the dinner hour and goes along with the Downtown Improvement Project.  Discussion continued regarding enforcement, parking issues and extending the hours of the parking monitor.  
2)
North Road re: Reduction of speed limit to 25 mph as recommended by the Jamestown Traffic Commission and Jamestown Bike Path Committee (09/02/2009 and May 2010 Final Report) and RIDOT/State Traffic Commission approval.  The Bike Path Committee report referenced the 25 mph speed limit along the stretch of North Road by the Creek where traffic speed traditionally accelerates.  The 25 mph speed limit will be tough, and if passed, must be enforced.  
Chamber of Commerce opinions will be sought for both issues.  Town Administrator Keiser will get a consensus and report back to Council.  Chief Tighe is in favor of these two changes.  We will have to request a meeting with RIDOT for both issues, and they will be placed on a future agenda.       

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to confer with RIDOT on the two issues.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

3)
Friends of Jamestown Youth re: Jamestown Family Day (10/01/2010).  Recreation Director Bill Piva gives an overview of the proposed Jamestown Family Day.  Previous events held in the 1970’s were successful and the group wants to go back to do this to introduce themselves to the community.  Numerous activities are planned, including food, games and live entertainment, to bring the community together, as well as serving as a fundraiser.  The Council commented this is a good family activity.  It is noted the event is scheduled for Friday, October 1st, with a rain date of Sunday, October 3rd.      
4)
Fort Getty Storage Shed.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this is an acceptable design plan prepared by Bob Di Mauro.  $71,000 is reserved for the storage shed, with a cost of $200 per square foot, which can be built in-house by town employees.  Town Engineer Mike Gray stated this is a very conventional building and the only portions to be contracted out are concrete and electrical work.  
5)
Schedule Fort Getty Plan Implementation Workshop (Sept. 13, 14, or 15).  Tuesday, September 14th is the date for the workshop at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Council Chambers.  
6)
Approval of WCRPC Energy Program Participation Agreement and authorization for signing by Town Administrator Keiser. Addressed previously. 
7)         Jamestown Landfill re:  Remedial Approval Letter.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the letter from Engineer Chris Walusiak, P.E., from the RIDEM Office of Customer and Technical Assistance.  This remedial letter approves remedial actions at contaminated sites, namely the Jamestown Landfill at North Main Road, and states the documents submitted on behalf of Jamestown fulfill the Remedial Action/Landfill Closure requirements of the Landfill Closure Program and are consistent with Solid Waste Regulations Sections 8 and 9.  In-house staff will do the grading, filling and installation of required structures, with paving work to be contracted out.  The approximate cost is $150,000, with funds to come from the 2011-2012 budget.  The project will be scheduled so that work can be done in summer and fall.  This will be an agenda item for the June 2011 Financial Town Meeting for voter approval.    
8) Mast Street Pole Placement.  Carly Cowher of Extenet was in attendance and stated Town Council approval is required for the last pole.  This is co-owned by National Grid and Verizon.  Particulars of the pole location and description and why this is the best location are explained by Ms. Cowher.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the town is comfortable with the pole location.  This will help strengthen the cell phone service in the Jamestown Shores area.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to grant approval for the installation of one (1) new 45 ft. Class 3 wooden utility pole to be placed at Mast Street near Boom Street.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:03 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:37 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:04 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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